MEMORIES OF FAIRLANDS

Last updated on 25th September 2012
Michael Skinner 1951-1955

G'day from Michael Skinner. I was at Fairlands from the beginning until 1955. I was a few months young, but Mr Roach let me start (in Miss Brown's class) when the school opened. My father 'built' the New Town (he was Chief Clerk of Works for the Development Corporation from 1950 to the early 60's. We moved into 41 Pound Avenue on Christmas eve 1950 (from Kent) -in 1950 Pound Avenue didn't connect with Primrose (?) and the infants school hadn't been started. Mr Jenkins lived further down the road. 

My late mother was an occasional supply teacher at the school and a good friend of 'miss' Brown. The website is great! Brings back many memories. Mr Morgan - and Miss Marshall for gym. I remember the programme "Musical Movements” being interrupted and we were told that King George was dead. Mr Roach held a service and we were given the rest of the day off. A lot of us played in the field where the Infants school was later built. I had a crush on a girl called Linda Heighton, - I wonder what ever happened to her?

What memories the photos of the fifties bring back. Greetings and hooroo (Goodbye) from Sydney, Australia!

demetergroup@bigpond.com

Lyn Allan 1951-1956

I will ALWAYS remember Mr Roach, our Headmaster - a wonderful man.  I was at Fairlands from 1951-1956.  He taught us well.  On the day he retired, we sang the school song, "And did those feet in ancient times" etc, practiced in secret for the occasion, tears were coursing down his face and by the end of it, everyone was crying.  We did miss him. 
lyn.allan@sigford.fsnet.co.uk

David C. Ayre 1951

I was one of the first pupils of Fairlands School when it was first opened. They closed Letchmore Road Junior School when I was in the last year, and moved us to Fairlands. 

I remember building a Cowboys and Indians display in the foyer with another boy using a lot of sawdust to make the hills etc. 

I left at the end of that year to go to Alleynes. My brother Doug went to Fairlands about four years after me. Sadly, he died at the end of last year. 
DavidCAyre@aol.com

Victor Harman 1951-1953

I came to Fairlands around 1951/2, having previously been at Knebworth CPS. My memories are hugely favourable - apart perhaps from being always perhaps a little in fear/respect of  headmaster Mr. Roach, and some other teachers, such as Mr. Bangham - who always looked and spoke as if he might live up to his name ! But I think Fairlands played a very important part in my upbringing and, together with my home life, instilled the basic values of honesty and decency which still (hopefully) remain. I'm sure that the contact with all the "newcomers" from London in The New Town also gave me a more open attitude to unfamiliar people, accents and other things. 

My best friends were Anthony Priestland, who I've made contact with again recently through Friends Reunited, and Michael Saunders, with whom I travelled on the 'bus from Knebworth (he from Mardley Hill) every day, on the 303 or 303a !! I also remember Pat Taylor, who I've also tracked down, and whose father was a "master" at Allyenes GS, where I moved to in 1953.

 

A few memories:

 

· An eclipse of the Sun, maybe 1952/3, which we all watched through darkened glass or photo negative, in the playground.

· The pre-Coronation gathering of warplanes for the Fly-Past - the sky seemed to be full of them for days - great for plane-spotters - Vampires, Meteors, Lancasters etc. etc.

· Playing football in the playground - always with a tennis ball - no big full-size plastic balls in those days. We had a visit once from a Swedish boy - I don't know why he was there - and he played with us, but he missed an "open goal", although we were all very good about it!

· Playing at the bottom of Pound Avenue in a large drain culvert - almost like a tunnel to us, so it was a real adventure - with Michael Saunders - on the way back to the 'bus stop.

· The day that "points" came off sweets.

· Mr. Roach's habit of undoing one of the buttons on his waistcoat, maybe after a piece of singing that particularly pleased him, as his chest swelled with pride !

· The field on the south side of Pound Avenue (probably gone now) which had wonderful "Six Spot Burnet" (I think that's right) red and black moths by the thousand, clinging to grass stems and weaving cocoons to turn into, eventually, bright red and black (I think) caterpillars.

· Stevenage Fair - which in those days was HUGE - or seemed to be. All down the street and several fields as well. Does it still happen?

· Vague memories of the first interests in the opposite sex - of which no more on this occasion!

Good luck with your memory-gathering. Sadly I have no pictures, although my father (89!) has one in an album of myself and Pat Taylor, which appeared with some feature in "The Evening News" about Fairlands, and which in those days used to circulate in Stevenage. Perhaps I'll try and get it copied, if it is of interest.

 

victor.harman@btinternet.com

Christine Payne 1951-1953

My sister Patricia has forwarded to me her response to your web-site. It brought back many happy memories of my childhood.  I was a founder pupil starting there in January 1951 when it opened with Mr Bill Roach as Head Master.  Previously I had attended Miss Simon's little private school in Grove Road from 1946 until Christmas 1950 and very naughty I was there too but I calmed down at Fairlands.  
My first teacher was Mr McCartney, then Mr Jenkins, then Mr Morgan and then finally Miss Ashwood.  I took the 11+ from there and got a place at Hitchin Girls' Grammar School to the great pride of my parents and Grandparents alike.  A grammar school education was the key to success in those days! Not sure that I entirely agree.  
I would love to hear from you and any others who attended Fairlands.  

With very best wishes,

cpayne@mtl-inst.com 

Diane West (nee Briars) 1952-1956

My four years spent at Fairlands School were very happy ones indeed. According to school records, I joined in April 1952, when I was aged 7. I had previously attended Letchmore Road Infants and St. Nicholas School on Bury Mead - or "up the Avenue" as we old towners often referred to it.

I was put in Class 1 A with Mrs. Brown as my teacher. Our classroom was at the far end of the bottom corridor from the Hall. I recall that new children joined the class regularly during the term, as New Town houses were allocated to families in Bedwell and Monks Wood. The playground was small with three wooden bench seats along one side and a Hopscotch game in one corner.

Mr. Roach was the Headmaster and, as a child, I was in awe of him but with hindsight, realise he was a firm but fair man. Even then, I was aware that he was greatly respected around the town. He was a slightly rotund man and usually wore a three-piece suit. When we went shopping at weekends and happened to see him in the High Street, he always raised his hat - a trilby, I think - to ladies that he met. I believe he lived in a cottage on Fishers Green.

The whole school attended Assembly in the Hall each morning, taken by Mr. Roach, when prayers were said and hymns sung. Many of the hymns we sang then remain firm favourites of mine today.

Other teachers I remember at that time were Miss Nicholls, the Music teacher and Mr. Black, Miss. Ashby and Mr. Morgan on the top corridor. Mrs. King and Mrs. Walker were two of the ladies who worked in the canteen.

My second year teacher was Mr. Jenkins who took Class 2A, which was situated at the other end of the lower corridor, nearest the Hall. Mr. Jenkins was a very good teacher and was to have a great influence on my young life. We always called the male teachers "Sir". During this year, a young lady from Teacher Training College joined us for work experience and her name was Miss. Hickman.

Other pupils at the school about that time were some Polish children who were living at the Shephalbury Manor House. I think they stayed just one term.

We had our photographs taken each year in the Hall and I still have all four of mine.

I think Mr. Roach retired at the end of my second year and Mr. Morgan became Headmaster.

Progressing to the top corridor, I began the year in Class 3A with Mr. Bangham as my teacher. However, he left after about one term and Mr. Jenkins took over. In the summer, we played rounders on the field and Mr. Jenkins always joined the girls' side! The annual Sports Day was held in June, during the evening and took place on King George V Playing Field, near the Cricket Pavilion. There was always great excitement as the day drew near and plimsolls were cleaned and whitened. Many parents sat or stood alongside the track.

A Nativity play was performed every year and I yearned to be chosen to play Mary, but sadly never was. This too was a source of great excitement. As also was the Christmas Party held in the canteen.

My last year at Fairlands was spent in Class 4A, the classroom being at the far end of the corridor. Mr. Morgan was my teacher but sadly suffered a heart attack during the term; fortunately he recovered but did not return to school. Guess who took over the class - Mr. Jenkins! Now you see why he had such an impact on my primary education. During the four years, I grew to like Mr. Jenkins as a person as well as respect him as my teacher. However, this I kept to myself - you never admitted to liking your teacher!
Other teachers I remember were Mr. Reynolds and Mr. Dyer, the latter being a very handsome man!
Apart from being taught academically, we also learned the importance of obedience, good manners and respect for our elders and their property; the dropping of litter was certainly not acceptable. Even now, these guidelines still have a bearing on my life.

Patricia Williams 1953-1957

My own memories of the school:  I was born Patricia Walby and my family lived at No 1 Sish Lane, a post war prefab which has subsequently been demolished.  I joined Fairlands Road junior school in September 1955 from Letchmore Road infant school.  The Fairlands infant school didn't exist then.  The space it now occupies was a field with cows in it where I played as a child. 

My first memory of the school was actually something that happened before I joined it.  Just before the Coronation my sister, like every other student, was given a commemorative mug by the school.  I hadn't started school at all then and I was very, very upset that I didn't get one and threw a terrible tantrum.  To keep the peace, my mother donned her hat (most women wore hats in those days) and took me to the china shop in Middle Row to get me my own mug.  Unfortunately the shop had run out of ones like my sister's, so instead of a lovely round fat one I ended up with a long thin one.  I cried all the way home. I can't remember anything about my first day at Fairlands except that I was in 1A and my class teacher was Mrs. Brown. The building impressed me because each classroom had a different painted panel outside and you could actually see out of the large low windows. The memory I have of my infant school was these huge Victorian windows that I could never see out of.  I can't remember whether we sat in rows of single desks in the first form.  We certainly did in Year 2.  But I remember Mrs. Brown. She was a comfortable, kindly matronly looking woman who I always associate with brown tweed.

Every afternoon we sat at our desks and were allowed to rest our heads on our arms as she read to us.  I can remember that wonderful secure happy drowsy feeling of a warm summer day and Mrs. Brown reading us a book about a little donkey in Ireland who had a straw hat on its head.

There was a change of headmasters either just before I started or after my first year.  My parents had been friendly with the old head.  I was very disappointed that I wasn't going to be there under the old head, and Mr. Briggs who replaced him could never be the same.  I remember Mr. Briggs only for his receding chin and prominent spectacles but I'm sure he was an excellent head.  

Then there were school lunches.  I suffered them for one term and then it was decided I would return home for lunch, even when I had to walk over half a mile to get home and half a mile to get back. Year 2 was Mr. Reynolds.  I liked Mr. Reynolds.  By this time we had moved and he was a neighbour. My family went on a daytrip to Yarmouth, home of the celebrated bloater (smoked herring) and I sent him a box of these horribly smelly things.  Goodness knows what he thought when the postman arrived.  He lived in a yellow brick council house in Walkern Road and often my sister and I would see him as we walked up to my grandparents' house.  Mr. Reynolds was very authoritative and kept strict order. In those days there was corporal punishment and two rulers across the knuckles weren’t commonplace, but happened occasionally when Mr. Reynolds felt it necessary to restore order and discipline.  I don't remember him ever hitting a girl, but I do remember Graham Wagstaff. 

Graham was very funny and very bright.  One afternoon we were having art and Mr. Reynolds asked us to paint farmyard animals.  We all dutifully painted cows and sheep and pigs.  Graham's picture was completely black.  

"What's this Wagstaff?" asked Mr. Reynolds sharply (they used to address boys by their family name in those days). "Chickens by night, sir!"  he replied, suffering two stokes of the ruler for his cheekiness.  

I can also remember writing an essay about the day in a life of a penny. I'd been reading a book about the Second World War and I wrote about this penny being lost in a piano in Warsaw which was shipped by its owner, a Polish musician, overseas. 

It's funny the things one recalls. I can remember doing very badly in a maths test because I hadn't been attending in class, and also missing some exams which meant that I had to sit at the window end of the class instead of the door end.  (Each term we used to be seated in order of our exam results.)  

My neighbours were usually Steven Govett (does anybody know what happened to him?), John Thorpe (who emigrated to what is now Zimbabwe and I've since then lost touch) and Linda MacGovern whose father was one of the architects of Stevenage New Town.  She was my best friend and when her father moved jobs to London and they moved away from Stevenage I was devastated. 

But there were compensations.  My sister had won the Victrix Ludorum (please correct my Latin if it's wrong) when she was in the 4th year in 1959 for getting the highest number of points on Sports Day.  She was very athletic, though you wouldn't know so now.  When I won it in Year 2 my happiness was hugely enhanced by the fact I'd beaten my sister's record not just in number of points, but two years' before she did. I can remember being so disappointed that my parents weren't there to see me being presented with the cup, but remember their pride when I walked through the door clutching it.  I still have the picture (and I'll try and scan it and send it to you for your records) and even the little cup which has survived several burglaries. 

I can't remember who my teacher was in Year 3.  Mr. Jenkins hovered somewhere in my memory and I recall being invited to a birthday party of his daughter.  But beyond that Year 3 is a blur except is was the first year we moved up the stairs to the "senior" corridor.  

I can also remember an old wooden box like radio which was wheeled into the hall so we could dance to the music on the Schools Service on BBC Radio.  Again, I have a memory of sun pouring in the windows and the rich wooden patterned flooring. The school had lots of concerts and plays.  My sister had been the Queen of Hearts in Alice Through the Looking Glass and I remember my mother making her white silk gown with big beautiful red hearts on it.  In those drab post war years such an outfit seemed splendid indeed and I longed to dress up. Year 4 was our 11+ year.  We didn't call it 11+ then but "a scholarship". My sister was already at Hitchin Girls Grammar School and my parents just assumed I would follow in her footsteps even though a new Girls Grammar School had opened in Stevenage.  

I had Mr .Reynolds again as teacher.  I remember sitting my 11+ in the school hall and Mr. Reynolds telling my parents that I had written the worst essay of my school career.  I still got in, but I suspect the head, Mr. Briggs, had probably been in touch with Miss Bagland the headmistress of HGGS and pleaded my case. That year the Queen came to Stevenage.  The oldest boy and the oldest girl represented the school on that podium in the New Town Centre where the Henry Moore sculpture sits.  The oldest girl I seem to remember as being Rachael Hunter (though I may be confusing her with a friend of my sister's) whose mother/parents lived in Chertsey House in Sish Lane which we thought was very posh.  What happened to this girl I wonder?  The hoi polloi were given the day off -- or maybe it was in the school holidays anyway -- to go and cheer the Queen and I remember getting there so late that I could only find a place way down one of the side routes. I don't think I was an enthusiastic flag waver, but I did get a good view of the Queen in her silly hat and her billowy swagger coat outfit as she drifted past. 

I missed my friends at Fairlands for a long time after leaving.  HGGS seemed such a lonely, cold place by comparison and we were back to the high windows which were difficult to see out of.  My centre of gravity changed from Stevenage to Hitchin once I started at HGGS but I never had that same wonderful sense of joy as I had at Fairlands.  

Funnily enough, it was Fairlands not HGGS I took my own children to when revisiting my childhood.  

I'm so sorry I missed the 50th anniversary. I wish the school my warmest wishes. It was great having a look at the picture of the staff though the resolution was too low for me to see any faces clearly.  The school has a great past as one of the first schools in built in the post war reconstruction, and I'm sure it has an even greater future. 
pwilliams@casetv.com

Andrew Robson 1957-1961

My name is Andrew Robson, although most friends called me Andy then, and still do now. I lived in Brox Dell, just at the top of Sish Lane, but at a time when there were corn fields behind our houses, and we followed the combine harvester during late summer. I was in the same stream and class as Tony Messent, who has already provided you with some of his memories. 
Mine are pretty similar, as you might expect since we passed through the school together between 1957 and 1961, and I certainly recognise most of the names he has mentioned. My secondary school was Barclays, as indeed it was for many of my ex-Fairlands classmates, and we continued our friendships there. 
My abiding memory of Fairlands relates to my time as school bell-ringer which, in those days, was the signal for the changes of lesson periods, break-times and end-of-day. On one notable occasion, our final afternoon lesson was taken by Mr Dykes, then school Head. He decided to let our class out 15 minutes early, but told me to wait in the school lobby until the normal finishing time before ringing the bell for the rest of the school. I misunderstood, went around with the bell too soon and succeeded in turning out the entire school 15 minutes early! To say that Mr Dykes was not impressed would be an understatement! 
I will visit your website occasionally, but would be grateful if you would keep my name on your database, in the hope that our class of 1961 might arrange a reunion at some time in the future. That would be extremely interesting! Perhaps it's something the school could promote. I will confirm my home email address as - <arobson@beeb.net>

Thanks for the memories, and please accept my very best wishes for the future.  


Tony Messent 1957-1961

My name is Tony Messent and I left Fairlands forty years ago. All of the Messent kids went to Fairlands - my older brother, Colin, and younger sister, Dorothy. My Dad still lives in the house by the school gate on Greydells Road. Needless to say we were never late for school! My sister, Dorothy Ansell, works as a teachers' aide at Fairlands. When she told me about the upcoming anniversary and mentioned a couple of names, other names started filtering into my consciousness.
The teachers I remember are: Mrs Brown, Mrs Churchill, Mrs Marshall, Mr Jenkins, Mr Keith, and Mr Bowen. Mr Dykes was headmaster and Mrs Oxenden was his secretary, Mr Dykes introduced science to the school, and somewhere I have a picture he took of me with some science apparatus. Mrs Brown gave me a book called "Masterman Ready" by Captain Maryatt that I still have.
And now, amazingly, come the names of my fellow classmates! (This is in no particular order.) Annette Angel, Darryl Randall, Christopher Pollard, Linda King, Alan North, Robert Price, Pamela Reynolds, Susan Kirby, Glen Dimmock, Kevin Taplin (he's a teacher now), Andrew Robson, Stuart McHugh, Peter Hawkins, Brian Soul, Maureen Silk (I accidentally broke her wrist), Brenda Hemmings, Carolyn Baxter, Mary Males, Carole Brereton, Philip Smythe, John Scott (he had the same birthday as me; we painted each other's face during the painting class and had to make the long walk to the headmaster's office to explain ourselves), Maureen Newlands, Christine Hilton, Pauline Hamilton, Bernard Sutcfiffe.
What do I remember of school! Looking after the weather station during holidays. Trips to Whipsnade Zoo in the North Star coaches. Being knocked out by a shinty ball during Games. Walking the corridors and ringing the hand bell for lunch. Reading about Eskimos and Baffin Island with Mr Jenkins. Dreading singing for Mrs Churchill. Reading the prologue for the Nativity play - this was done over the loudspeaker system from the office. Somewhere along the way I must have learnt a lot from the teachers: I went on to Alleyne's, and then got a college degree.

I live in Seattle now, but whenever I go home to see my Dad I check out the old school at the bottom of the garden. 
ltmessent@attbi.com 

David Woodford 1959-1963

Hi Steve, thanks for getting in touch with me. I'm afraid I only have one photo taken at Fairlands but lots of memories, good and not so good! 

Here's the photo, feel free to use it on your site, I'll rack what's left of my brains and try to put names to faces. It was taken about 1962/63 (I left in 1963 and went to Barclay). Mike Dean (also in Friends Reunited) told me it's the ‘country dancing team’ (I think we did ‘maypole’ and stuff). The picture is 40 years old and the quality is as it was then.

[image: image1.jpg]



Left to right 

Back row: David Woolford, John Sulzbach?, Phillip Parnell, ?????, Jonathan Sell, Cliff Ireton, David Wade and Michael Dean. 

Middle row: Wendy Griffiths, Leona Howes, ???, Marie Cousins, Pat Hayles??, ???? 

Front Row: Judith Browning and Pat McClements. 

Memories: 

•
Mrs. Brown - used to twitch her nose like a rabbit all the time. 

•
Mr. Jenkins - School football team ‘trainer’, I played centre forward. 

•
Mrs. Oxenden - Secretary, lovely lady. 

•
Mr. Dykes - Hard but fair. 

•
Mrs. Churchill- Music, played piano and made us sing, bless her, if only she knew that I went on to be a professional musician. 

•
Mr. Barton - Had a couple of fingers missing but it didn't stop him whacking you. 

•
The ‘Dinner Ladies’ - For what we are about to receive, that the pigs have just refused but we ate it anyway, god bless ‘em, they did their best. 

•
Dinner Tickets - on Monday, forgetting my dinner money, Mrs Brown always gave me a ticket anyway. 

Wish you and your Staff all the best

davidwoolford@freenet.de 


Karen Hanley 1959-1965

Thank you for making contact with the website details, it's a great idea and I have really enjoyed looking at the photos and e-mails to date.

  

My memories go back to 1959-65, when Mr Dykes was the head, and I remember Mrs. Marshall and Mr Jenkins. I was then Karen Forward, my sister followed me 4 years later - Kirsten Forward, and her husband Ian Rimmer was also a pupil. Still in touch with Eileen Callaghan, who now lives in Yorkshire. We met just as we started at Fairlands, and have remained good friends ever since.

  

School events that stand out in my memory are a production of 'Wind in the Willows', in which I appeared as Chief Weasel! A career on the stage did not follow after this early start. Much more important to me was the school Panda Club, started almost at the beginning of the Wildlife Youth Service, then part of WWF, now the World Wide Fund for Nature. This fired my imagination, we did in school fundraising for the WYS, and with my then excellent handwriting (whatever happened to that fine pen) I usually wrote the letters to go with the donations. Sir Peter Scott then used to sign the replies, he was a hero to me, and is still a guiding light in the way he organised conservation campaigns when it was very unfashionable.

  

After going on to Nobel School, then a gap year in Denmark, a 3 year catering management course at Oxford Polytechnic and a couple of very interesting catering jobs - I then spent 6 years working for WWF in the south east. This was a dream job for me, and grew directly from my early years at Fairlands. How teachers can inspire young ones, in a way that lasts for the rest of their lives. This was down to Mrs Marshall and Mr Jenkins - my mother still sees Mrs Marshall (now Mrs Jenkins) from time to time. 

Other memories include, filling the ink wells, ringing the dinner bell, learning poetry by heart, sitting at the head of the dinner table, disliking school milk and some very heavy snow one year.

  

Thank you for the website details - and I look forward to seeing more memories from other pupils in my year. 
  

good luck!

  

karenhanley@hotmail.com

Gillian Masterman née Jennings 1960-1966

Now living in the Highlands of Scotland I stumbled across the website a while ago now and was pleased to see the school still thriving.  

 

As a middle of the road plodder, not too bright, not too dense, I attended between 1960 to July 1966 with contemporaries Steven Groves and Carol Marchant, Patricia and David Bull, Gillian Hanson, Paula Culverhouse, Eleanor and Roxanne Selwyn, as well as top of the class Glynis Horsefall to name but a few.  It was a very happy time.   The same cannot be said of my senior school which was a miserable experience indeed.

 

Beginning with the Infants, I remember Mrs Beldon, form teacher and Miss Finney, Headmistress.  Also Mr Serl (spelling unknown) our lollipop man.   I was Mary to Robert Fuller’s Joseph in the school nativity.   There was a school trip to Whipsnade Zoo.    We all had to change in the classroom after having been in the concrete paddling pool and I refused, because of shyness, to remove my wet swimsuit in public, opting instead to dress over the top of it.  As an aside to this, being invited to play in Steven’s own paddling pool but being refused entry because I wouldn’t tuck by dress into my knickers – this same Victorian shyness remains today.  

 

I remember being in Cornwall house (Blue) there was also Elgar (Green), Lister (Red) and another which escapes me which was Yellow.  Whether this was infants or juniors I cannot recall.

 

Moving on to the Juniors with Mr Dykes.  There was my old friend the Unicorn - I hope he's still there.  We drank our gill of milk mid morning, sometimes warm, sometimes cold, sometimes through great lumps of ice.  We had a tuck shop which we took turns at manning in the vestibule area outside the secretary’s office -whatever happened to Potato Puffs?  We learned country dancing with first year form teacher Miss Chadwick.  I sang in the alto section of the choir led by the wonderful Mrs Churchill with oh so many chins.  We began to learn French with third year form teacher Mrs Marshall much to the horror of my father who thought we should learn English first.  Mr Jenkins, (he with the flying chalk) took us in fourth year.  I, for one, was slightly scared of him but with that he earned a great deal of respect.  There was a trip Shepherds Bush to see ‘Crackerjack!’ where we saw Leslie Crowther and The Searchers.  I had broken my arm so had it in plaster from wrist to shoulder. I also remember most of my year going to Paris for a school trip but not being allowed to go myself and having to settle for a new bike instead ready for senior school. Then, to add insult to injury, having to watch the slides of the trip afterwards. Little did I know it then but my parents simply couldn’t afford it.    

 

We took our cycling proficiency tests in the lower playground where we had also played cat and mouse and stool ball – a game unheard of today.  As fourth years’ we all loved bell duty and I particularly liked being dinner monitor and hate the smell of plastic water beakers to this very day.  I also remember the terrifying Mrs King (head cook) and Mrs Fawcett (dinner duty mistress) who was later to be my Guide leader (and maker of crocheted hats not unlike tea cosies).

 

Comparing some primary schools today, the facilities provided by both the infants and junior schools at Fairlands were ground breaking.  The playing fields were extensive and we had designated areas for Hall and Refectory.  Many schools these days share that space (particularly in Scotland).  Whilst we probably didn’t appreciate it at the time, we were a very fortunate lot.  

  

Gillian Masterman née Jennings

Black Isle, Scotland

Home eMail g.masterman@which.net

Joy Sheldrake 1967-1971

I think the web site is wonderful and it is so sad that there are no pictures from when I attended 1967 to 1971. I do remember the local paper taking a photo of the junior school when Mr Dykes left. We were all in the hall. 

My daughter is currently at the school (Mrs Trafford's class) following in a family history of attending; both my sister and nephew went to your school and my mother worked for 25 yrs both as a cleaner and the crossing lady.  She still helps out!

Joy <littlejoy@btopenworld.com>

John Swain 1951-1953
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Good morning,

 

My name is John Swain and I was one of the first pupils to be taught at the newly opened school in January 1951. We lived at 126 Haycroft Road, in one of the police houses, from late 1946, and from the age of four and a half, I attended the tiny private school in Grove Road, which I hated!! Thankfully, my parents moved me from there to Letchmore Road in 1950 (aged six), where I was much happier, under the excellent guidance of the admirable Mr. Reynolds. Along with several other pupils, I was transferred at the close of the Autumn Term, from Letchmore Road to Fairlands School, and I can recall the immense difference in moving to a modern building, with adjacent playing fields, in the expanding New Town. My late mother, Olive Swain, was also employed at the school as a part-time secretary.

 

My first teacher was Miss Nicholson (1B), whom I addressed as "Sir" on the very first morning, much to the amusement of the rest of the class! It wasn't long (less than a term) before I was promoted to Mrs. Brown's class (1A), where I was seated next to friend and neighbour, Beryl Middleditch. Although I particularly enjoyed the craft (weaving) and music programmes with the experienced Mrs. Brown, I was fortunate enough to make sufficient progress in the three "Rs" to justify further promotion to Mr. Jenkins' 2A, together with Barry Ireton, prior to the end of the school year. It was about this time that I was developing a strong interest in competitive sport (cricket and football) and the PE lessons with Messrs Bangham, Jenkins and Morgan were most enjoyable. However, from what I can remember of those days more than sixty years ago, there were few representative school teams in the area, so the opportunities were limited. Under Mr. Roach's firm guidance as Head Teacher, there was an emphasis placed on music and standards were high, so it came as no surprise that I failed to make the school choir! 

 

In 1952/53, after a term in Mr. Morgan's 3A, it came as something of a shock that my father announced that we were soon to be moved to a new council estate near Watford and that he had finally gained a long-overdue promotion to sergeant, so it was tearful farewells to both teachers and friends at Fairlands in February 1953, only a few weeks after my ninth birthday. The move to South Oxhey proved to be successful on most counts and the transfer to another newly-completed school, Little Furze, was smoothly negotiated and, within a few months, I had played for both the soccer and cricket teams against other schools in the Watford District. I later progressed to Watford Boys' Grammar School and the University of Bristol.

 

Finally, I'm delighted Fairlands School is still fully operational after more than sixty years, in contrast to the aforementioned Little Furze, which was closed in 2004. I remain grateful for the sound start I received in those formative early years, both in Stevenage and Watford.

 

Good wishes to all at Fairlands, past, present and future!

 

John R. Swain, Bishop Auckland, County Durham.    [image: image3.jpg]U
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